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The Cavendish School has 
recently invested in a new online 
resource to support our Key Stage 
4 students (Years 10 and 11) with 
their GCSE and BTEC courses. 
GCSEpod consists of hundreds of 
3 or 4 minute videos on specific 
topics for a whole variety of 
qualifications across the 
curriculum. 

In a few clicks, students will be 
able to locate revision material, 
empowering them to take 
ownership of their own bespoke 
learning needs.  This will also 
mean that parents will be able to 
help find material to support their 
children with their homework and 
exam preparation. Similarly, 
GCSEpod (along with SAM 
Learning, BBC Bitesize and S-

GCSEpod 
Cool) will allow students who are at 
home, or have missed lessons, to 
listen to clips which cover the 
concepts that they have not been 
able to study. 

Logging in is very straight forward, 
go to: 
https://members.gcsepod.com/
podauth/newuser?noframe 
and click on óPUPILô, then simply 
enter your name, date of birth and 
the school name.  
 
Whatôs more, GCSEpod also has 
an app for smart phones, so 

students will be able to download 
videos and create playlists to plan 
their revision.  As well as these 
features, GCSEpod is also 
compatible with Show My 
Homework, so URLs for videos 
and playlists can be sent by 
teachers to their students using 
this new initiative. 

I shall be launching this new 
software with Years 10 and 11 in 
assemblies.  Please do take some 
time to talk your child about this 
excellent innovation, and spend a 
few minutes exploring it with them. 
If you have any problems logging 
on, or have any queries regarding 
the product then do please contact 
me at: 
d.hopkin@cavendish.herts.sch.uk 

Message from the Head  
This has been a very positive half-term for 
our school community and I would like to 
start by congratulating our Sixth Form 
students on their achievement in the public 
examinations this summer.  Last yearôs 
Year 12 students achieved 32% A/B and 
60% A-C at AS Level, whilst the Year 13 
students achieved 47% A*-B and 77% A*-
C in their A-Levels.  These results put the 
school in the top 25% of schools nationally 
in terms of their óvalue-addedô.  Results for 
our Year 11 students were much improved 
from last year, with an overall rise of 2%, 
with 45% of our students achieving 5 or 
more GCSEs/BTECs at A*-C grade 
(including English and Maths).  Indeed, 
71% of the students achieved an A*-C 
grade in their English Language 
examination, 70% in English Literature and 
63% in Maths. 

Last week, HMI carried out a monitoring 
visit to the school and the inspector was 
very complimentary about the welcome he 
received from all members of our school 
community.  The letter summarising the 
visit will be published during the next week 
and I will write to parents on our return to 
school. 

I have had the opportunity to meet with 
many parents this half term, either at the 
Informal Parentsô Evenings for Years 7, 8, 

10 and 12, or in individual meetings to 
discuss student progress.  Working 
together with parents is vitally important to 
ensure students make, or exceed, the 
expected progress and I value the 
feedback, suggestions and time that have 
been given. 

On Thursday 24 September, we held our 
Awards Evening for last yearôs Year 7-10 
students, during which we celebrated the 
success of 161 students for their hard 
work, progress and achievement.  I was 
delighted that so many parents and family 
members were able to join us for the 
ceremony. 

óShow My Homeworkô is now being used 
throughout the school and is enabling us to 
monitor home learning very closely.   
Feedback from parents has been 
extremely positive and students are 
increasingly meeting deadlines and 
producing higher quality work.  Parents 
who have been unable to log onto the 
programme should contact Mrs Debbie 
Woodard in the first instance. 

I wish you all an enjoyable half-term 
holiday and look forward to welcoming 
students back to school on Tuesday 3 
November at 8.35am. 

Mrs S Lansley, Headteacher 

https://members.gcsepod.com/podauth/newuser?noframe
https://members.gcsepod.com/podauth/newuser?noframe
mailto:d.hopkin@cavendish.herts.sch.uk


 

   

Diary of Events 

October 2015 

Monday 26th - 

Thursday 29th 

Year 11/12/13 Auschwitz 

Trip 

Monday 26th - 

Friday 30th 
HALF TERM 

November 2015 

Monday 2nd INSET DAY 

Thursday 5th 
Senior Maths Challenge  

9-10am 

Tuesday 17th 

Year 12 & 13 Parentsô 

Consultation Evening  

5-7pm 

Wednesday 

18th 

Year 11 Informal Parentsô 

Information Evening  

6-7.15pm 

Monday 23rd - 

Friday 4th 
Year 11 Mock Exams 

Thursday 26th INSET DAY 

Friday 27th OCCASIONAL DAY 

December 2015 

Thursday 3rd - 

Saturday 5th 

Year 9/10 Aachen  

Christmas Market Trip 

Wednesday 9th 

Thursday 10th 

Dance Evenings 6.30-

9pm 

Wednesday 

16th 

Christmas Concert 

(time TBA) 

Thursday 17th 
KS5 Rewards Evening 

6.30pm-8.30pm 

Friday 18th TERM ENDS 12.15pm 

Cavendish School Fixtures 

Week beginning Monday 2 November 2015 

Date Fixture 

Wednesday 4 November 1st XI Football v Sandringham - County Cup (home) 

Thursday 5 November 

U14 Boys Football v John Warner - County Cup (home) 

Year 10 Girls óAô Netball v JFK (home) 

Year 10 Girls óBô Netball v JFK (home) 

Friday 6 November Year 10 Boys Rugby v Hemel (home) 

Cavendish School Results 

Week beginning Monday 12 October 2015 

Date Fixture Result 

Monday 12 
Year 10 Boys Football v St Edmends - County 

Cup 

Won on 

penalties 

Thursday  15 

Year 7 Girls Netball v Abbots Hill 

Year 8 Girls Netball v Abbots Hill 

Year 9 Girls Netball v Abbots Hill 

Lost 12-0 

Lost 7-6 

Lost 23-3 

In the midst of darkness, at 0615 on 
Saturday 10 October, Task Force 
Cavendish left for a whistle-stop 
tour of the WW1 Battlefields of 
Belgium.  

Mr Mackay, Mr Goodchild (History) 
and Miss Stone (RE), 
accompanying 28 year 10 and 11 
students, were driven there and 
back by our cheery and helpful 
drivers, David and Lloyd. 

We made good time via P&O ferries 
and were in Belgium by early 
afternoon.  Spending several hours 
at Tyne Cot, the largest British 
cemetery, a number of students 
found the names of their 
predecessors: Ashley in Year 10 

found the names of five members of 
his family.  We then savoured the 
other side of the conflict, making a 
brief stop-off at Langemark German 
cemetery, which includes a mass 
grave of 25,000. 

We had two wreath bearers 
represent the School at the Last 
Post ceremony at the Menin Gate in 
Ypres, both of whom had earlier 
found the names of relatives lost in 
the War. The students behaved 
impeccably, even offering to share 
their vantage point with some elderly 
spectators. 
 
The accommodation in the grounds 
of a French chateau was ideal and 
our hosts even provided a starter of 
snails.  
 
Sunday saw us visit the execution 
post and cells in Poperinge, where 
military justice had once been meted 
out to those Shot at Dawn.  We then 
went to Hooge Crater - which is, 
incidentally, a huge crater - and the 
adjacent museum and British 
cemetery, before alighting the coach 
for our return. 

The trip was hugely successful and 
made many of the students reflect 
on the suffering of that generation of 
a century past. The only 
disappointment - shared by both 

Year 10 and 11 Battlefields Tour  

staff and students - was that the trip 
wasn't long enough.  

Mr Mackay, History Department 



 

   
Sixth Form students visit Balliol College, Oxford  

On Wednesday 30 September 2015, a 
group of students, including myself, 
went out to visit Balliol College, Oxford, 
to help us gain knowledge and 
understanding of higher education.  The 
immediate thought of Oxford seemed 
very daunting to me.  It was somewhere 
I hadn't really considered, and in my 
opinion I would have never been able to 
go there, but I admit, I was rather 
pleasantly surprised.  It was not at all as 
expected and a real eye opener for 
everyone in terms of the University.  
The college I was expecting would have 
been filled with people who were stuck 
up, only concerned with the amount of 
money we had, or what our ósocial classô 
was.  I was definitely proven wrong 
there, the whole environment seemed 
friendly and inviting.  Our tour guide 
even went to a state school in Tring, 
which isn't very far from Hemel 
Hempstead.  

The university also offered a range of 
courses including Psychology, Maths, 
English and History, just to name a few.  
Art students were also spoken about 
which was very surprising to me as I 
expected most subjects to just be 
academically based.  

Walking around the grounds and 
accommodation was also not as I would 
have thought, some interiors weren't as 
perfect and pristine as imagined.  They 
looked lived in, with rooms like the 
common room having a communal feel 
to it.  There were also rooms like the 
student bar, caf® and main hall (where 
we had lunch).  Though most of the 
rooms were huge with breathtaking 

pictures and ancient stone walls, the whole 
atmosphere seemed pretty relaxed like any 
other university.  

Although Oxford expect very high grades, 
there is no inequality just because you go to a 
state school.  At Oxford around 58% of 
students went to a state school, more than 
those who went to a private school. The 
opportunity of going to top universities like this 
is open.  If you have the ability and 
enthusiasm for the course, there is definitely a 
chance.  Students should not be afraid to 
apply to somewhere like Oxford, donôt assume 
that you will not get in.  

This applies for most universities really, many 
of us face the issue of being afraid that we will 
not be good enough for it.  Visiting really 
helped broaden my mind.  It inspired me to try 
harder and get the best grades I can.  We 
were told that itôs not just your grades, but 
your personal statement and extra curricular 
activities, like work experience, that will help 
your application.  I was most surprised to learn 
that universities will also look at your GCSE 
grades as well as your achievement at A 
Level.  Not many students realise that it is 
important to do your best at GCSE.  

My advice would be: donôt always let the 
stereotype of places like Oxford get the better 
of you; the fact is, if you get the grades you 
have as much chance as anybody of getting a 
place.  Just visiting can change your opinion.  
Whilst it may be very early on in our post 16 
education, by looking now at what it takes to 
apply to the best universities, it has given us a 
better understanding of the requirements  and 
will be a huge benefit when we come to apply 
next year. 

Chloe van de Velde, year 12 

ñGoing to Oxford has 
made me realise 
what life is like as a 
University student, as 
well as what the 
requirements and 
expectations are to 
get into University.ò  

The stunning grounds 
of Balliol college, with 
buildings dating back 
to around 1293. 

The library was just 
one of the many 
facilities in the 
college. Offering 
resources and areas 
to do quiet studies 

The school has been advised 
by HCC that resurfacing 
works are scheduled 
to be carried out on  
Warners End Road on 
Tuesday 3 November.  

 
This work will be carried 
between Leighton Buzzard 
Road and Gadebridge Road 
and is scheduled to start at 
9.30am and finish at 4.30pm. 

Road Closure  
 Cavendish School Parents Association  

The Parents Association are very pleased to announce that another Ã1000 
is to be offered to the faculties within Cavendish School.  This money has 
been raised from refreshments that we sell at a range of events such as 
Parent Evenings, Concerts, Sports Day and funds raised at a Quiz Night.  
The faculties will place their bids for a share of the money through the 
Head,  Sarah Lansley, which will benefit all the children.  The Parents 
Association have also provided individual Ã25 Amazon vouchers for two 
children in every year group, awarded at their respective Prize Giving 
evenings. 

 

The team are looking for help from any parents or friends that might be able 
to assist the Committee with a couple of vacancies just recently arisen. In 
order to continue our great work, if you feel you could join us or help with 
our fundraising efforts, or you may have new ideas or thoughts, please 
contact Liz MacBean on 07770 924598 or 
l.macbean@cavendish.herts.sch.uk.  Alternatively you can call the school 
office direct on 01442-404333. 

mailto:l.macbean@cavendish.herts.sch.uk


 

   

% ATTENDANCE AT 

THE END OF THE 

YEAR 

DAYS MISSED 

FROM SCHOOL 

NUMBER OF  

LESSONS MISSED 

100 0 0 

99.5 1 5 

97.5 4 20 

95 9.5 47 

93 13 65 

90 19 95 

88 22 110 

85 28 140 

80 38 190 

70 57 285 

60 76 380 

Attendance  
Staff and Governors at The Cavendish School want our students to enjoy 
school and achieve their potential.  We are committed to promoting 
excellent levels of attendance and punctuality and our aim is for our 
students to achieve 95% attendance.  We would appreciate your support to 
ensure that all our students achieve this, enabling them to take full 
advantage of the educational opportunities available to them and improve 
their future life chances. 

Parents/carers are responsible in law for ensuring that their children attend 
the school at which they are registered, regularly, punctually and ready to 
learn. 

If your child is absent from school, please contact us with the reason on the 
first day of absence, and to confirm this in writing on your childôs return.  It is 
the Headteacherôs decision as to whether this absence is authorised or not. 
In most cases, absence is genuine and marked as authorised on the 
register. 

Registers are taken daily at 8.40am and 12.30pm in the mornings, the 
registers close at 9am.  Should your child arrive after the register has been 
closed, this will be marked as an unauthorised absence unless you provide 
a reasonable explanation.  The school will follow up lateness, unauthorised 
absence and students with low levels of attendance.  Our registers are 
inspected regularly by the Attendance Improvement Officer to ensure 
parents/carers fulfil their legal responsibility of making sure their child(ren) 
attend school regularly and punctually. 

Ongoing poor attendance and/or punctuality may result in the school 
making a request to the Local Authority for a Penalty Notice or a referral to 
the Attendance Improvement Officer when court proceedings may be 
considered. 

The table below highlights the importance of regular attendance at school: 

óPercentage Attendance v 
School Days Offô 

¶ A year has 365 days, 52 weeks, 
and 12 months.  

¶ A school year has 195 days, 39 
weeks, and 6 terms.  

¶ Five days in each school year 
are training days for teachers 
(INSET days). 

¶ Students attend school therefore 
for 190 days.  

¶ A school day is divided into two 
sessions.  A student therefore 
should attend school for 380 
sessions.  

¶ One day off per school year 
means that a student has about 
99.5% attendance.  

¶ Ten days off per school year 
means that a student has about 
94.7% attendance.  

¶ Twenty days off per school year 
means that a student has about 
90% attendance  

¶ 90% attendance means 4 whole 
weeks off school.  

¶ 90% attendance in Years 7ï11 
means İ a year off school.  

¶ 17 days off school every year 
means that you will probably 
obtain a whole grade lower in 
your exams than you are really 
capable of.  

Congratulations to all students who 
achieved 100% attendance this half 
term (3/9/15 ï 21/10/15): 

Year 7: 85 students 

Year 8: 61 students 

Year 9: 44 students 

Year 10: 67 students 

Year 11: 75 students 

TOTAL: 332 students 

 Incredulous (adjective) inĿcredĿuĿlous (in-krej-uh-luh s) 

Definitions: not prepared or willing to believe (something); unbelieving. 

Examples of use: 

¶ He was at first incredulous, but eventually learned the truth. 

¶ Lloyd backed a step or two and gazed at her with an incredulous frown. 

¶ They are often incredulous at the sums that the poorest children and pensioners have received. 



 

   


